

SPECIAL REPORT No. 316 | MARCH 31, 2025

# The U.S. Must Redesign Asylum Law for 21st-Century Reality and Put America First

Simon R. Hankinson and Lora Ries



## The U.S. Must Redesign Asylum Law for 21st-Century Reality and Put America First

Simon R. Hankinson and Lora Ries



No. 316 | MARCH 31, 2025 BORDER SECURITY AND IMMIGRATION CENTER

### About the Authors

Simon R. Hankinson is Senior Research Fellow in the Border Security and Immigration Center at The Heritage Foundation.

Lora Ries is Director of the Border Security and Immigration Center.

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at https://report.heritage.org/sr316

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

## The U.S. Must Redesign Asylum Law for 21st-Century Reality and Put America First

Simon R. Hankinson and Lora Ries

he U.S. refugee and asylum process was devised during a different era and no longer serves the national interest. Rather than adding to the already confusing law and procedures, the entire approach must be redesigned to preserve a credible refugee system while removing the possibility of gaming it to immigrate for purely economic purposes. Economic migration, as with family migration, remains a congressional duty to regulate. Once a new refugee and asylum regime that places American interests over globalism is enacted, the executive branch must enforce those laws without circumventing them to achieve political aims.

### Introduction: Who Gets to Decide?

"Only suicidal civilizations would allow this to go on," reads the title of a video posted to "X" in August 2023.<sup>1</sup> The clip seems to show dozens of illegal migrants hopping off a boat onto an English beach. They would have come from France, a short journey away across the English Channel. A month later, entrepreneur Elon Musk posted an X video clip from the city of Eagle Pass, Texas, one of many along the Southern border overrun with illegal aliens crossing unopposed into the United States.<sup>2</sup> These two social media posts symbolize the immigration conundrum facing developed countries today. The developed, or "first," world<sup>3</sup> has declining birth rates, high living standards, relatively stable governments, and relative physical security. The poorest parts of the world generally have high birth rates, low living standards, political instability, and violence. As nature abhors a vacuum, the security and prosperity of richer countries are a magnet for billions in poorer ones.

The question of this era is: Who gets to decide who is allowed to enter a country? Can sovereign nations enforce the immigration laws passed

by their elected legislators, or do the masses of the "global majority" get to choose, without challenge, where they want to live? In the United States, President Joe Biden's answer was the latter, despite a majority of Americans disapproving of his open-border policies.<sup>4</sup> In Europe, an unceasing sea-borne flow of illegal migrants is being met with confusion, political polarization, and, ultimately, government failure to deal with the problem.

With the election of Donald Trump to a second, non-consecutive term, the American people decisively rejected the policy of facilitating and accommodating mass illegal migration through fraud or abuse of the asylum process. As in Europe, the U.S. has allowed its asylum system to collapse due to overly generous interpretation of the U.N. Refugee Convention, fraudulent applications, meritless appeals, sclerotic case processing, and utterly inadequate follow-through to remove failed asylum claimants.

Completely and permanently fixing this disaster requires, first, that the U.S. withdraw from the 1967 Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees, and, second, that Congress amend the Refugee Act of 1980 to place U.S. interests ahead of globalism. In particular, Congress must clarify that refugee protection (and its corollary, asylum) can only be granted to applicants claiming it on the basis of race, religion, political opinion, and nationality, not "membership of a particular social group," the last of the five currently existing categories. Congress must also ensure that applicants apply through the U.S. Refugee Admissions Program (USRAP) overseas, and that migrants traveling by land must apply for asylum in the first safe country that they enter. They may not "country shop" to get to the United States. These steps are among others needed to rebuild "a more manageable immigration system that prioritizes America first and lawful immigrants second."5 The Heritage Foundation's Backgrounder "Rising from the Ashes: Principles and Policies for a New American Immigration System" of December 2024 sets the strategic framework for such a system.

In both the U.S. and Europe, national laws adopted to enact the Refugee Convention have tied the hands of governments trying to separate economic migrants from those qualifying based on genuine fear of persecution. Under the convention, nations that are targets of mass illegal migration have surrendered control over immigration policy to human traffickers and economic migrants. In the absence of serious reform of the international system, nations must act on their own. Ultimately, a sovereign nation must put its own national security, economy, and social cohesion before any imagined obligation to the world at large that is dictated by international organizations and global elites. In the United States, Congress has the constitutional power to determine who is allowed to enter the country and on which terms. However, in recent decades, and most egregiously under the Biden presidency, the executive branch has usurped congressional prerogative through regulation, executive orders, lawsuits, and by twisting statutes beyond credible interpretation of their intended purpose.

Can sovereign nations enforce the immigration laws passed by their elected legislators, or do the masses of the "global majority" get to choose, without challenge, where they want to live?

There is a clear connection between a country's border and asylum policy, how it is perceived abroad, and the flow of illegal migrants to that country. This *Special Report* draws lessons from U.S., Australian, British, and European asylum policies to propose how the U.S. can re-establish border integrity, the rule of law, and national security.

### **U.S. Asylum Law**

The 1951 Geneva Refugee Convention is the basis for international refugee and asylum law for the U.S. and the European Union.<sup>6</sup> The convention was created after World War II, with the recent persecution of Jews and the ongoing persecution of dissidents of communism in mind. It defined "refugee" as any person who

[a]s a result of events occurring before 1 January 1951 and owing to well-founded fear of being persecuted for reasons of race, religion, nationality, membership of a particular social group or political opinion, is outside the country of his nationality and is unable or, owing to such fear, is unwilling to avail himself of the protection of that country; or who, not having a nationality and being outside the country of his former habitual residence as a result of such events, is unable or, owing to such fear, is unwilling to return to it.<sup>7</sup>

The convention was never intended as a screening mechanism for mass economic migration in perpetuity. The 1967 United Nations Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees amended the convention, expanding its application beyond Europe to the rest of the world, eliminating the pre-1951 limitation, greatly expanding the rights of putative refugees, and adding onerous obligations to nations receiving them.<sup>8</sup> The EU incorporated the convention and protocol into its Common European Asylum System.<sup>9</sup>

The U.S. was not a signatory to the 1951 convention but adopted its 1967 protocol, later using both as the basis of the Refugee Act of 1980. America's Immigration and Nationality Act (INA) of 1952 did not have refugee or asylum protections, and these were added in 1965 for aliens who demonstrated persecution on account of race, religion, or political opinion, and those who had fled a communist or communist-dominated country or any country in the Middle East.<sup>10</sup> Under President Johnson, the U.S. Senate ratified the 1967 protocol.<sup>11</sup> The U.S. then statutorily adopted the principles of the convention and protocol through the Refugee Act of 1980. As former Senator Russ Feingold (D–WI) wrote in 2018, "the current weight of legal opinion holds that President Donald Trump has the power to withdraw the U.S. from this or any treaty without similar consultation with the legislative branch of government."<sup>12</sup> Congress should also repeal or amend the Refugee Act of 1980.

Although this is not explicit in U.S. law, courts have ruled that the claimed persecution necessary to qualify for refugee status must be at the hands of the applicant's government, not private actors. Later, administrative judges widened that principle to include "death squads" and other nongovernmental actors, when the government in question was unable or unwilling to control them.<sup>13</sup>

### The "Membership of a Particular Social Group" Catch-All Loophole

In general, under U.S. law "any alien who is physically present in the United States or who arrives in the United States...may apply for asylum."<sup>14</sup> The Secretary of Homeland Security can grant asylum if that alien meets the statutory definition of "refugee."<sup>15</sup> There is fraud by applicants for asylum of each of the five categories, but the category of "membership of a particular social group (PSG)" has been particularly abused. The origins of the term are murky.<sup>16</sup> The official guidance given to U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services (USCIS) adjudicating officers on what the term encompasses is voluminous and the possible categories encompassed under PSG are extremely wide.<sup>17</sup> As now–Supreme Court Justice Samuel Alito wrote in 1993, "virtually any set including more than one person could be described

as a 'particular social group.<sup>3718</sup> If liberally interpreted, PSG could be applied to nearly everyone. The result has been the clogging of America's refugee and asylum system with unfounded cases, to the detriment of the minority of meritorious cases.

In President Trump's first term, Attorney General Jeff Sessions tried to rein in abuse of PSG by telling adjudicators not to consider victims of gangs or domestic violence as persecuted "members" of a PSG. This was immediately reversed by President Joe Biden's Attorney General Merrick Garland. Even if President Trump's current Attorney General Pam Bondi returns to the stricter standard, the PSG loophole requires a legislative fix, such as amending the Refugee Act to remove PSG as an acceptable ground for an asylum claim.

#### No Caps, No Downside, for Meritless Claims

Department of Homeland Security (DHS) life cycle enforcement reports show that though "most people processed for expedited removal…will likely establish credible fear and remain in the United States for the foreseeable future…many of them will not ultimately be granted asylum."<sup>19</sup> But there is no annual cap on asylum claims, no fee for the process, and applicants are able to get work authorization six months after they apply. All this encourages many aliens to submit fraudulent asylum claims because it allows them to remain in the U.S. and work for many years.

As Mark Krikorian of the Center for Immigration Studies argues, fraud, endless appeals, and utterly inadequate enforcement when asylum claims are denied have made the U.S. asylum system unfit for its purpose. By allowing unlimited foreign nationals to enter illegally and then claim asylum, coached by smugglers and then assisted by activists and immigration lawyers, he argues that the U.S. has surrendered its power of decision. Krikorian concludes that the U.S. should withdraw from the U.N. Refugee Convention and devise a new law that provides limited relief for foreign nationals while placing U.S. national interests first.<sup>20</sup>

#### USRAP and the U.S. Asylum Process

One of many aspects of America's confusing immigration law is the terminology of protection from persecution. Whether a foreigner is seeking refugee or asylum protection, he must prove the exact same eligibility elements—that he suffered past persecution or has a well-founded fear of future persecution on account of his race, religion, nationality, political opinion, or membership of a particular social group. The difference is geography. A foreigner applying from outside the U.S. is seeking to be a refugee, while an alien at the border or inside the U.S. applies for asylum.

The difference in location means the same hypothetical applicant is subject to different processes for refugee and asylum protection. One—the U.S. Refugee Admissions Program (USRAP)—is much more beneficial to U.S. sovereignty and security and is more manageable for a lawful and orderly migration system than the other, the asylum process.

Under USRAP, the U.N. High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), U.S. embassies, and U.S.-government-designated nongovernmental organizations (NGOs) can refer overseas individuals who appear to be qualified for refugee protection to the U.S. Department of State.<sup>21</sup> The State Department and DHS then coordinate in adjudicating the refugee's application and vetting the applicant through the intelligence community while the applicant is outside the U.S. The benefit of this process is that the applicant is closer to his home country, and more likely to be able to access his personal identity documents, criminal records, and immigration records, making it easier for U.S. government staff to vet and, if needed, investigate, applicants. In addition, distance from the U.S. provides adjudicators time to thoroughly adjudicate applications. Only after a refugee application is fully adjudicated and granted is the refugee then flown to the United States with the resettlement assistance provided by NGOs.

### The United States has no annual cap on the number of asylum applicants or cases granted.

Notwithstanding the recommendations of referring entities, the U.S. makes the decision about whom to and how many to accept each year, per the annual numerical refugee admissions ceiling the President sets in consultation with Congress.

In contrast, aliens who appear at the U.S. border or are already inside the U.S. apply for asylum. There is no annual cap on the number of asylum applicants or cases granted. In addition, domestic case adjudicators lose both the time and distance advantage for vetting, investigating, and adjudicating applications that refugee adjudicators have overseas. Worse, current U.S. law allows aliens who cross the border illegally between ports of entry to apply for asylum, rather than restricting the ability to apply to those who arrive at a port of entry. These elements mean that illegal migrants themselves (and the cartels that smuggle or traffic them) can drive the U.S. asylum system rather than the U.S. itself.

**Biden Administration Sidelined USRAP in Favor of Asylum Claims.** Achieving an orderly and manageable immigration system would logically favor the overseas refugee process rather than encouraging unlimited numbers of migrants to travel to America's doorstep to apply for asylum. Yet, the Biden Administration intentionally chose the latter approach. Worse, the Biden Administration enticed aliens to submit fraudulent asylum applications by ending successful anti-fraud policies and bilateral agreements, releasing asylum applicants into the U.S. without detaining them as required by law, and providing aliens expedited work authorization and other benefits.

Immediately upon taking office, President Biden stopped enrolling illegal-alien asylum applicants coming through Mexico into the Migrant Protection Protocols (MPP), better known as the "Remain in Mexico" program.

According to the Migration Policy Institute, 16.3 million migrants, that is, people living outside their home country, were living in Latin America and the Caribbean in 2022, up from 8.3 million in 2010. Some of this movement was voluntary and legal.<sup>22</sup> The natural and man-made factors prompting this mass migration are nothing new: Most are ascribed to "a series of... crises, free-movement arrangements, and former emigrants returning with foreign-born children and spouses, among other trends."23 Reporters who have interviewed migrants between Panama and the Mexico-U.S. border conclude that the millions coming illegally to the U.S. from Latin America and all over the world in the past few years were chiefly intent on gaining entry to work, rather than fleeing persecution.<sup>24</sup> Asylum claims are an easy vehicle for millions of people to enter and stay in the U.S., despite the fact that the majority of such claims have historically been denied.<sup>25</sup> Even meritless claims buy time-many years, in most cases-in which the applicant can remain and work in the U.S., send money home, seek other means of gaining legal status, and hope for a mass amnesty.

### "Asylum Shopping" in Latin America

Most Latin American emigrants find protection close to home. For example, of the nearly 8 million Venezuelans who left their country since 2015, 6.4 million remain in Latin America and the Caribbean, with nearly 3 million in neighboring Colombia. Still, though people fleeing persecution are able to obtain refuge in a safe country, that does not preclude a second move for economic or personal reasons, such as the "appeal of the United States."<sup>26</sup> Discarded identity documents at the U.S. border clearly show that many of those crossing illegally on the pretext of being "asylum seekers" have already obtained protection in third countries, including Mexico.<sup>27</sup> With knowledge of such protection in a third country, U.S. authorities would likely deny credible fear and asylum claims made by applicants seeking protection in the U.S.

### The vulnerability of the U.S. to civilian invasion via asylum fraud has been exploited and weaponized by enemies of the United States, from Cuba to Venezuela.

The vulnerability of the U.S. to civilian invasion via asylum fraud has been exploited and weaponized by enemies of the United States, from Cuba to Venezuela.<sup>28</sup> Their continued success at undermining America's borders and rule of law will only invite more such abuse.

Mexicans, Guatemalans, and Hondurans were three of the top four nationalities encountered in 2023 at the U.S. Southwest border. In 2019, the DHS reported that "approximately 9 out of 10 asylum claims from Northern Triangle countries [El Salvador, Guatemala, and Honduras] are ultimately found non-meritorious by federal immigration judges."29 The fourth-largest nationality encountered at the U.S. border was Venezuelans, many of whom crossed through the Darien Gap. The Gap, a roadless jungle between Colombia and Panama, was formerly considered impenetrable to mass movements of people. In the past few years, however, illegal migrants, the smugglers who profit from them, and NGOs have created tracks and logistical arrangements to make it easier.<sup>30</sup> Migrant traffic through the Gap was below 50,000 a year from 2010 to 2020. From 2014 to 2020, a total of 110,000 people crossed the Gap, mostly Cubans and Haitians. In 2021, the number crossing rose to 134,000, and in 2022, it was 248,000.<sup>31</sup> In 2023, 520,000 people crossed, 32 although in 2024, the estimated number of migrants crossing the Gap decreased to 300,000.<sup>33</sup> Africans and Asians made up 10 percent of those crossing through, showing that the Gap has become a route for both trafficking and self-guided illegal migration.<sup>34</sup> Haitians, many of whom were living in Chile, Peru, Venezuela, and other countries in South America with legal status, also crossed in high numbers during the Biden Administration.<sup>35</sup>

### Comparative Asylum Policies: What Works, What Does Not

Government-assisted and NGO-assisted mass illegal migration, feeding into inappropriate and overwhelmed asylum-processing systems, has been a common problem faced by desirable destination countries. To see how a revised U.S. approach might work, one can look to examples from Europe and Australia, following a brief outline of how the current U.S. approach has failed—deliberately—to reduce illegal immigration under the guise of asylum.

What Does Not Work: The U.S. Approach Under the Biden Administration. In 2021, though admitting that it reduced migratory flows, the Biden Administration ended the Migrant Protection Protocols (MPP) agreement with Mexico that was safely processing putative asylum cases outside the U.S.<sup>36</sup> Sometimes referred to as "Remain in Mexico," MPP was authorized under the Immigration and Nationality Act, which, in brief, allows the Secretary of DHS, in lieu of detention, to return aliens to the contiguous country from which they arrived on land pending their removal proceedings.<sup>37</sup> Under MPP, certain aliens caught entering the U.S. illegally were returned to Mexico for the duration of their immigration proceedings.<sup>38</sup> MPP deterred economic migrants from filing fraudulent asylum claims by depriving them of the ability to enter, remain, or work in the U.S. pending the final resolution of their case. Removing the incentive of work authorization pending the period of application processing, whatever the result, has a deterrent effect on economic migrants seeking to use asylum as a pretext to enter the U.S.

The MPP with Mexico complemented the 2002 U.S.–Canada Safe Third Country Agreement (STCA), which provided for return of certain asylum seekers "to the country of last presence" to pursue asylum in the transited country. The STCA was expanded in 2023 to include illegal migrants crossing between ports of entry.<sup>39</sup> The asylum process is designed to protect individuals fleeing persecution that is life-threatening. Therefore, it presupposes that a person fleeing for his life will, and should, apply in the first safe country he enters. If a person instead "asylum shops" and transits a safe country to get to another he prefers for personal reasons, STCAs provide that he is sent back to that first safe country.

Additional STCAs were signed with Central American countries under the first Trump Administration, including in July 2019 with Guatemala.<sup>40</sup> With the right diplomatic and economic incentives, all these SCTAs can be revived by any U.S. Administration intent on enforcing border security and restoring integrity to the asylum system.

### No part of the U.S. border and immigration structure, from the Border Patrol to immigration courts to USCIS, was able to cope with the flow of illegal aliens seeking asylum.

Predictably, flows of illegal migration increased once MPP and Central American SCTAs were no longer a deterrent. By (a) assuming *ab initio* that all illegal immigrants are seeking asylum, (b) releasing them into an immigration system that is backlogged many years,<sup>41</sup> and (c) failing to deport those whose claims are ultimately refused,<sup>42</sup> the U.S. created strong incentives for mass illegal entry and more fraudulent asylum claims. The greatest incentive was that migrants entering the U.S. during the Biden Administration could reliably assume they would be released into the interior. Hence, removing this assumption by reviving mechanisms to process all cases outside the country is of paramount importance in reducing future illegal arrivals at the land border.

No part of the U.S. border and immigration structure, from the Border Patrol to immigration courts to USCIS, was able to cope with the ensuing flow of illegal aliens seeking asylum. As of late 2024, nearly 1.7 million asylum cases were pending in the Department of Justice's immigration courts, of a total caseload exceeding 3.7 million.<sup>43</sup> In July 2024, the backlog of asylum cases pending with U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services exceeded 1 million (of around 9 million total pending cases), more than a 10-fold increase in a decade.<sup>44</sup>

Meanwhile, despite claiming an interest in a "safe, orderly, and humane" asylum process, the Biden Administration drained the proper avenue for refugee applications, USRAP, of staff and funds. In fiscal year 2022, the Administration set the USRAP annual admissions ceiling at 125,000 refugees but admitted only 25,000 from the entire world. With the same ceiling, that number rose to 60,050 admissions in 2023.<sup>45</sup> Further undermining USRAP, Biden's State Department opened regional Safe Mobility Offices (SMOs) in Guatemala and Colombia and was planning more had the Democrats won the November 2024 election. The SMOs offered migrants who did not qualify for USRAP other "temporary humanitarian programs" and "lawful pathways" created by exploiting loopholes in U.S. immigration law.<sup>46</sup> As of this writing, the Trump Administration appears to have closed the SMOs and may intend to repurpose them for helping to repatriate migrants.

Then-Secretary of Homeland Security Mayorkas described the Biden strategy as a way to "disincentivize irregular migration while incentivizing safe, orderly, and humane pathways...and achieve systemic change."47 The Biden Administration's stated intention was to balance relatively open borders for "asylum seekers" with billions in aid to tackle the "root causes" of illegal migration in origin countries. The Los Angeles Declaration on Migration and Protection, signed by the United States and 20 countries in Latin America and the Caribbean, summed up this "root causes" plus "lawful pathways" approach.<sup>48</sup> If the goal was to reduce the numbers of illegal aliens entering the U.S., this strategy did not work. August 2023, more than a year after the U.S.-supported Los Angeles Declaration, set the monthly record for the highest number of illegal aliens encountered at the border in U.S. history, at 304,000.<sup>49</sup> That record was surpassed a few months later, in December 2023, with 370,883 encounters of inadmissible aliens.<sup>50</sup> Monthly encounters declined in the second half of 2024 for a variety of reasons, chiefly because in the months leading up to the U.S. presidential election of November 2024, the Biden team understood that the border was a liability and persuaded Mexico to impede the flow through its territory.<sup>51</sup> The terms of this deal were not made public, and it is reasonable to suspect the Mexican tactics would have ended had Kamala Harris won the election.

What Does Not Work: The European Union. The countries of the EU combined received more than a million asylum applications in 2023; double the number received in 2021 and 10 times as many as in 2008. The EU's 2023 total was almost as high as the levels seen in the Syrian crisis of 2015 and 2016.<sup>52</sup> In 2023, Germany, Spain, Italy, and France, in that order, were the main destination countries for asylum applicants in the EU.<sup>53</sup> Cumulatively, EU member states eventually judge the majority of asylum applicants unqualified, as they are economic migrants. In 2022, the EU member states approved 40 percent of asylum applications.<sup>54</sup> However, of 400,000 deportation orders Europe-wide in 2023, only 65,000 (16.25 percent) were carried out.<sup>55</sup> In 2024, the overall "recognition rate" (approval rate) for EU member countries was 42 percent.<sup>56</sup> Standards for asylum vary by country in the EU. One French scholar describes how France's grounds for granting asylum protection have grown far beyond the original aim of protecting political refugees, to now encompass, not exclusively,

Chechen Islamic militants, Turkish conscientious objectors, Nigerian ex-prostitutes, women belonging to African ethnic groups who practice female genital mutilation, gay people coming from a Muslim country, shopkeepers who got caught up in neighborhood conflicts and who cannot claim the support of the authorities, stateless people, of course, as well as a large proportion of countries such as Sudan or Afghanistan.<sup>57</sup>

The EU's Dublin Convention was adopted in 1990 to create a common asylum policy in Europe. In 2003, it was replaced by the Dublin II Regulation. Dublin II was adopted to prevent asylum shopping, by which illegal immigrants cross into frontier EU states like Greece and Italy with the intention of going north to countries with more generous public benefits-chiefly Germany.<sup>58</sup> Dublin II "establishes the principle that only one Member State is responsible for examining an asylum application," which is the first EU member state which the asylum seeker enters. Dublin II provides that "[i]f a Member State to which an asylum application was submitted deems that another Member State is responsible, it can call on that Member State to take charge of the application," which in practice means return the individual to that first country.<sup>59</sup> Dublin II is increasingly resented by the frontier countries, who are left with the greater burden of processing, absorbing, or perhaps expelling illegal migrants. Though the flow of illegal immigration is a major political issue in the EU, the refugee and asylee regime has been incapable of reducing it, even after Dublin II.

Though the flow of illegal immigration is a major political issue in the EU, the refugee and asylee regime has been incapable of reducing it.

Individual EU states have attempted to act on their own, without much success. In 2024, France's Minister of the Interior Gérard Darmanin went to the French town of Menton near the Italian border to announce new police efforts to prevent illegal migrants crossing from Italy into France. Germany has complained that Italy has not been taking back asylum seekers under the Dublin Regulations.<sup>60</sup> In the Mediterranean, to prevent activist NGOs from crossing the line between rescuing people from drowning and overtly facilitating illegal migration, the governments of France and Italy have impounded ships or blocked them from docking at their ports. NGO boats carrying illegal immigrants have been passed like hot potatoes back and forth between France<sup>61</sup> and Italy.<sup>62</sup>

To implement Dublin II, the EU spent years trying to force reluctant member countries to take in a share of the illegal migrants caught at the bloc's frontiers. In June 2023, the EU's national leaders finally agreed to a new asylum system, pending approval by the EU parliament.<sup>63</sup> This new Asylum and Migration Management Regulation (sometimes known as Dublin III) creates a fast-track asylum process at the EU borders for applicants from countries whose nationals have been approved for asylum at rates below 20 percent,<sup>64</sup> meaning that the EU considers them to be relatively safe places to return illegal migrants. Under the fast-track system, all arrivals (adults and children) from those safer countries would be detained in processing centers at the border and only allowed to enter the EU if they qualified for asylum. If they did not, they would be deported to their home countries.

The existing asylum procedure, under which applicants remain in the EU while their cases are pending, would still be in effect for nationals of "unsafe" countries like Belarus, Eritrea, Mali, Syria, and Yemen, which, in 2022, had the highest rates of approved asylum cases. Although the new system is designed to spread the load of asylum applicants among member countries, relieving the most desirable states of some of the burden, EU members have the option to pay a fee of €20,000 (\$21,553) per migrant into an EU fund instead of taking them in for resettlement.<sup>65</sup> That pay-per-migrant fee would go to the country in which the asylum seeker remained.

Dublin III has been agreed to but will not be effective until 2026. Even then, critics doubt it will solve Europe's asylum problem. Hungarian migration researcher Viktor Marsai predicted that "the whole EU asylum system laws…even with the new asylum deal…will have [an] inadequate framework to stop the flow of people." His assessment was that the new EU Pact on Migration and Asylum offers "limited solution[s] for the problems of the past while keeping a lot of bad practices."<sup>66</sup> According to a report by Poland's Ordo Iuris Institute for Legal Culture, the revised European regulation "fails to address the main issue, which is the blurring of the distinction between refugees and economic migrants."<sup>67</sup>

**What Could Have Worked: Britain's Rwanda Offshore Plan.** Britain has a political problem with *legal* migration and immigration, let alone illegal migration. In the past decade, nearly four million more people moved to the U.K. than left, and 80 percent of them were non-Europeans.<sup>68</sup> That staggering number is only a million fewer people than live in all of Scotland. Though the British Conservative Party candidates made successive election promises to reduce the annual flow to the tens of thousands, the U.K. saw net migration of more than 900,000 people in 2023 and about 750,000 in 2024.<sup>69</sup>

Nigel Farage, who led the "Brexit" fight to get Britain out of the European Union, calls the Conservative Party's facilitation of mass migration, despite promising to stop it, "one of the biggest betrayals in British political history."<sup>70</sup> Farage now leads the Reform UK Party, which advocates limiting migration. Farage, and many British voters, now link mass migration—legal and illegal—to increased road traffic, crowded schools, delays in getting medical appointments, housing shortages, and social decay. Farage wants the U.K. to leave the European Court of Human Rights, pay zero welfare to new arrivals for at least five years, and limit government housing assistance.

Writing in *The Daily Telegraph*, columnist David Frost warns that "Britain cannot sustain these immigration levels," and "[i]f mainstream politicians don't rise to this mounting challenge, voters may find refuge in those who will." As he argues, uncontrolled mass migration prevents wages and living standards from rising. The population increase from immigration also explains much of the shortfall in housing, and why prices for existing houses are unaffordable for young people. Frost advocates "decisive measures," such as "an extremely low and rigorously enforced migration cap, proper border control, deterrence and deportation of illegal migrants and criminals, and a serious and assertive policy of integration for long-term migrants already here."<sup>71</sup>

Tory candidates made successive election promises to reduce the annual migration flow into the U.K. to the tens of thousands—yet annual net migration remains close to one million.

In addition to legal migration and immigration, the U.K. has to contend with thousands of people claiming asylum after arriving illegally, including those arriving by small boat from France. In 2024, the U.K. spent £4.2 billion (\$5.3 billion) on housing and care for putative asylum seekers.<sup>72</sup> Like those coming to the U.S., the vast majority of illegal entrants to Britain are seeking work. Britain's asylum system has been swamped by demand, and also like the U.S., backlogs for processing cases stretch into years.

In 2018, only 300 people arrived illegally in the U.K. by small boat from France across the English Channel. In 2022, it was more than 45,000. In August 2023, the U.K. reluctantly received its 100,000th illegal boat-borne immigrant, one of 700 who arrived that day.<sup>73</sup> Nearly all 100,000 are still in Britain. Having left the EU, the British are unable to return asylum seekers to the first safe country in the EU under the Dublin Regulations. By mid-2023, 96 percent of asylum seekers who arrived in 2021 had not received final decisions in their cases, and around 50,000 were being housed in hotels, costing the United Kingdom more than  $\pounds$ 7 million a day.<sup>74</sup>

Using the widest definitions applied by the most liberal activists, the number of people "facing 'war, persecution and violence' are in the billions."<sup>75</sup> The limitless liability of illegal immigration to the U.K. is an important electoral issue for Conservative voters.<sup>76</sup> In July 2023, Prime Minister Rishi Sunak's government<sup>77</sup> passed the Illegal Migration Act 2023, which bans people who entered Britain illegally from applying for asylum. Inadmissible aliens could be deported without right of appeal. The act requires British officials to detain and deport people back to their birth country, if possible, or if not, to a safe third country to await their asylum decision. If denied, they would be barred from entering Britain again.<sup>78</sup>

To implement the Illegal Migration Act, Britain needs a safe third country where asylum seekers can be sent pending British case processing. The previous Conservative government therefore struck a deal with Rwanda, which agreed to take up to 1,000 putative asylum applicants over five years. These people would have the option to return home or to be resettled in Rwanda as refugees any time.<sup>79</sup> The government fought a series of legal challenges to its policy. It had hoped to begin flights to Rwanda in early 2024, but failed to do so.<sup>80</sup> In July 2024, the Labour Party won a national election and formed a government. New Prime Minister Sir Keir Starmer terminated the Rwanda plan immediately upon taking office, calling it a "gimmick" that "was dead and buried before it started."<sup>81</sup>

In 2018, only 300 people arrived illegally in the U.K. by small boat from France across the English Channel. In 2022, it was more than 45,000.

Through the Rwanda plan, Britain was attempting to regain control over its borders and national sovereignty. The goal of the plan was to prevent boat arrivals from applying for asylum, thus both destroying the business model of maritime smugglers and saving lives. Critics argue that if the U.K. were successful, it would set a "worrying precedent for dismantling asylum-related obligations that other countries, including in Europe, may be tempted to follow."<sup>82</sup> Such criticism reveals the realities of mass migration and logical government responses to it. The alternative to firm action is to cede control over immigration to foreign actors in perpetuity.

**What May Work: Italy's Albania Plan.** In 2022, Giorgia Meloni, a conservative, became Italy's prime minister. Her party ran on a platform of stopping illegal migration. Yet in a single day in mid-September 2023, more than 100 small boats from Tunisia carried a total of nearly 7,000 illegal migrants to the Italian island of Lampedusa,<sup>83</sup> bringing more people than the island's own population. That day pushed the total of illegal migrants who had reached Italy in 2023 to above 120,000. The top six source countries of illegal immigrants to Italy were in Africa and South Asia.<sup>84</sup>

Meloni negotiated a deal with Albania to set up offshore processing centers. Albania has strong historical, economic, and population ties with Italy but it is not an EU member. Albanian Prime Minister Edi Rama told *The Washington Post* that his country was doing this for Italy, a close economic partner, but would not do it for other countries.<sup>85</sup>

In October 2024, Italy sent an initial group of 16 illegal migrants intercepted at sea to a center in Gjader, Albania. They are to be detained there pending the adjudication of their asylum claims, which will be done using virtual communications with judges in Italy. The Albanian facility is budgeted to cost \$710 million over five years and can hold up to 3,000 migrants. The program is limited, however, to single male migrants, intercepted at sea, and from countries deemed "safe" by Italian authorities. Italy approves about 40 percent of asylum claims. It received 155,000 applications in the past year but deported only 3,300 of the asylum applicants whose claims were rejected, according to the *Post*. A member of Italy's Democratic Party, which opposed the Meloni government, said that Albanian offshore processing program "is just propaganda and a waste of Italian taxpayers' money."<sup>86</sup>

As columnist Nicholas Farrell writes in *The Spectator*, "[h]owever bogus the claims of migrants, once they're in the EU, it's virtually impossible to deport them"<sup>87</sup> because, as in the U.S., the lengthy court process with multiple appeals is stacked heavily in the migrants' favor, and the capacity for physically removing them is limited. Farrel says Italians are paying \$1,000 a month to house each illegal migrant, and that 158,000 migrants arrived in Italy by sea last year. The biggest challenge to Meloni's plan is a legal one. If European courts rule that poor countries cannot be safe countries essentially the position of immigration activists and human rights groups in both Europe and the United States—then Italy's Albania plan will not be possible. But if that obstacle is overcome, Italy's combination of existing deals with North African countries<sup>88</sup> and the Albanian offshoring could have dramatic impact on arrivals by sea. Even without the plan, Italy intercepted 65 percent fewer illegal migrants at sea this calendar year so far than for the same period in 2024.<sup>89</sup>

**What Could Work: Germany's Africa Plan.** Until now, Germany has given generous benefits to asylum applicants, but the country's second-most popular party, the Alternative for Germany, wants greater restrictions on migration and may have pulled other parties to the right on this issue.

In 2015, then-Chancellor Angela Merkel made possible the arrival of roughly a million migrants, mostly young men from developing Muslim countries, between September and the end of the year alone.<sup>90</sup> While that year was the high-water mark, arrivals of asylum seekers and those claiming to be refugees have continued to be high, with a majority being military-age men without families. Germany takes in nearly one-third of all asylum applicants in the EU—around 350,000 in 2023 and 250,000 in 2024.<sup>91</sup> In 2013, around 67,000 Afghans lived in Germany;<sup>92</sup> a decade later, that number had ballooned to 419,000, in a country the size of Montana.<sup>93</sup>

One noticeable consequence of this migrant influx has been sharply rising crime, particularly sexual offences. As elsewhere in Europe, the rate of crime committed by migrants and asylum seekers from some countries is significantly higher than the rate among the native German population. Data from 2017 to 2021 found that Afghan and Pakistani men were 16 times more likely to be suspects in rape crimes than ethnic Germans.<sup>94</sup> *The Wall Street Journal* reported in January 2025 that "noncitizens commit more than 40% of crimes despite being 15% of the population" in Germany.<sup>95</sup> In 2021, 677 gang rapes were recorded in Germany, up from 300 in 2018.<sup>96</sup> Non-German citizens are 13.7 percent of the population—and were suspects in 42 percent of crimes involving sexual offences.<sup>97</sup> "[N]ationals from Turkey, Afghanistan, and Syria were the most commonly represented among alleged sexual offenders,"<sup>98</sup> while 75 percent of victims of all crimes are German citizens.<sup>99</sup>

The past few years have seen a spate of stabbing and vehicle-ramming attacks in German cities committed by Muslim men who are mostly asylum seekers or failed asylum seekers. In February 2025, an Afghan asylum seeker ran over people in a crowd in Munich, injuring 30 and killing two.<sup>100</sup> A month earlier, another Afghan man killed two people in a German park with a knife.<sup>101</sup> One victim was two years old. In August 2024, a Syrian man whose asylum claim had been rejected murdered three people in Solingen—at the town's 650th anniversary celebration, named Festival of Diversity—by slitting their throats with a knife and wounding several others;<sup>102</sup> in May, an Afghan man stabbed several people in the city of Mannheim and killed a young police officer.<sup>103</sup>

In addition to rising crime and lack of assimilation, there are substantial financial costs. German courts have ruled that asylum claimants and recipients in the country are entitled to the same welfare benefits as Germans. By 2023, Germany was spending €50 billion (\$54.5 billion) a year to process and support asylum applicants, roughly the size of the country's defense budget.<sup>104</sup>

In response to public anger and with elections looming in February 2025, the German government announced that it would tighten its immigration and asylum policies. In May 2024, Germany limited cash payments to migrants.<sup>105</sup> In August, Germany began deporting Afghans whose asylum claims had been rejected but limited to those with criminal convictions.<sup>106</sup> In September, Germany expanded border controls "responding to irregular migration and to protect the country from extremist threats" at the land borders with Belgium, Denmark, France, Luxembourg, and the Netherlands for a period of six months.<sup>107</sup> Germany already had restrictions on the land borders with Austria, the Czech Republic, Poland, and Switzerland.

In 2023, Germany was considering an offshoring plan for asylum seekers, with Ghana, Kenya, Morocco, Senegal, and Turkey named as possible partner countries. The concept was the same offshoring as Italy had with Albania and Australia with Nauru: Asylum seekers arriving illegally in Germany would be sent to third countries to await their case processing instead of being admitted into Germany and given full welfare benefits. Those foreigners denied asylum could be resettled in the processing country or another receptive host country.<sup>108</sup>

### Germany spends \$54.5 billion a year to process and support asylum applicants roughly as much as it spends on defense.

In the run-up to German parliamentary elections in early 2025, the Christian Democratic Union (CDU), the highest-polling party, promised stricter border controls, tighter asylum rules, and increased deportations.<sup>109</sup>

The CDU, led by Friedrich Merz, won a plurality in the February 23 election, but not a majority. Due to his party's "firewall" policy of not cooperating with the Alternative for Germany (AfD), which calls for secured borders and mass deportation of migrants to their home countries ("remigration"), Merz instead negotiated with the recently ejected socialists, the Social Democratic Party (SPD).

#### What Works: The Australian Offshore Migrant Processing Model.

In 2001, Australia started turning back boats carrying illegal migrants. The idea was to give "no advantage" to asylum applicants arriving illegally by boat over those arriving by air. Australia set up detention and asylum processing centers on the island nation of Nauru, and on Manus Island, which is part of Papua New Guinea. Eventually, Australia adopted a strict rule that no asylum seeker arriving by boat and processed offshore would ever be resettled in Australia. The policy faced considerable political opposition but was highly effective in reducing demand.<sup>110</sup>

A successor Labour government closed the Manus and Nauru centers.<sup>111</sup> In 2012, more than 600 people drowned when boats carrying illegal migrants capsized. In response, Australia re-opened the Manus and Nauru centers, to which they resumed sending all illegal aliens who arrived or attempted to arrive in Australia by sea. As before, the putative asylum applicants remained in the offshore centers for the entire time that their asylum applications were pending adjudication.<sup>112</sup> The new policy was quickly understood by would-be boat migrants and migrant traffickers across Southeast Asia. "Arrival numbers went off a cliff once the Australians started to deport...because "news spreads like wildfire among refugees."<sup>113</sup>

Through its offshoring policy, the Australian government, determined to control its own national immigration and asylum process, destroyed the market for maritime migrant smugglers.

Through its offshoring policy, an unbending Australian government, determined to control its own national immigration and asylum process, destroyed the market for maritime migrant smugglers. For example, in 2014, approximately 53,000 people attempted to leave Bangladesh and Burma by boat, but almost all went to Thailand or Malaysia.<sup>114</sup> Very few attempted to reach Australia, and only a single boat made it. At its peak in 2014, Nauru's camp had 1,233 putative asylum applicants. They were returned to their home countries or resettled in third countries willing to take them, and as illegal maritime arrivals dropped, Australia stopped sending them to Nauru.<sup>115</sup> By June 2023, the camp was empty.

Australia's offshore policy has been highly effective.<sup>116</sup> "Bipartisan support for the policy continues," because it works.<sup>117</sup> Though the boat-borne illegal migration virtually stopped, Australia wisely retained a credible ability to re-start and ramp up offshore processing by paying \$350,000 a year to Nauru to keep the detention and processing center available. Indeed, several boats arrived in 2024,<sup>118</sup> and, as of February 2025, a reported 93 "unauthorized maritime arrivals" were being held there.<sup>119</sup>

### A Proposal for U.S. Asylum Reform

The United States must revise its asylum law and processing systems entirely. The U.S. should pull out of the international Geneva Convention and re-write U.S. immigration law to prioritize American, not globalist, interests and to eliminate loopholes that encourage frivolous and fraudulent asylum claims. In revising U.S. asylum law and process, the U.S. should return to protecting the truly persecuted at the hands of their government on account of immutable or objective traits and remove additions from the 1967 protocol. This would mean, *inter alia*, eliminating the catch-all and undefined category of "membership of a particular social group," the interpretation of which has allowed relentless expansion of asylum approvals far in excess of those approvable under the original convention.

Congress should end the ability of aliens crossing illegally between ports of entry from claiming credible fear or applying for asylum. Aliens seeking to enter the U.S. via land by claiming a fear of persecution should be required to do so at a port of entry. This is reasonable and not a hardship; tens of thousands of aliens traveled to land ports of entry each month during the Biden Administration, using the CBP Mobile One application, to obtain humanitarian parole into the U.S.

Congress should also require that anyone passing through a safe third country apply for asylum there first. Anyone who fails to do so should be sent back to that country. Likewise, if a U.S. asylum applicant was already able to safely resettle in another country, he should be returned there. And, if an asylum applicant can safely relocate to another part of his home country, such as in Brazil, India, or Nigeria, Congress should legislate that such an alien is not eligible for asylum in the U.S. Last, a functional reform would require the DHS to detain all inadmissible asylum seekers during their case processing, and to deport any whose cases were refused. In practice, this reformed approach could work as follows.

### Congress should require that anyone passing through a safe third country apply for asylum there first. Anyone who fails to do so should be sent back to that country.

First, all intending immigrants via the refugee-asylee system should be channeled into the USRAP overseas. This allows for proper vetting of family relationships and criminal history and keeps applicants from obtaining the immigration benefits they seek until they have qualified for them. The President, in consultation with Congress, should set an annual cap that combines asylum and refugee applications. The total number should take into account the number of applications already pending (currently several million), vetting resources, and the nation's ability to assimilate new arrivals. In the event that the DHS releases asylum applicants into the country, the government should notify and coordinate with the states and localities where the aliens intend to go to ensure that jurisdictions have adequate housing, jobs, teachers, classrooms, medical care, law enforcement, and other resources to absorb and assimilate the additional population.

Second, at the U.S. border, the aim of a reformed process should be to discourage aliens from bypassing the USRAP by attempting to cross illegally into the U.S. and then claiming asylum. Congress should repeal the current provision of the INA that allows illegal aliens to apply for asylum when crossing into the U.S. between ports of entry. Only aliens who are physically present in the U.S. (for example, having arrived by air with a visa) or who arrive at a port of entry should be allowed to apply for asylum. This is far safer for them than attempting to cross between ports. Such a statutory change should eliminate the ability to apply for asylum (or the preliminary threshold of credible fear) if an alien seeks to cross or has crossed at a point other than a designated port of entry or after having been interdicted in international or U.S. waters.

The DHS should be authorized to establish and maintain adequate detention beds, in both family and individual settings, for any reasonable contingency. Any individual, including putative families, "encountered" at the border entering the U.S. illegally would be detained as already required under U.S. law. Once its maximum detention capacity was reached, the DHS would be authorized to expel all subsequent illegal arrivals back to Mexico until detention capacity was sufficient to receive them, in order of arrival. No asylum applicants should be paroled into the country, per current law. Third, the United States should agree with Mexico and as many countries in Latin America as possible that they will accept the return of such aliens through STCAs or less formal bilateral agreements. In turn, Mexico could expect Belize and Guatemala to accept the return of aliens coming from their territory that were above Mexico's capacity to receive and process, and so on in a cascading effect down to Central America and South America.

Negotiating formal or informal STCAs will take diplomatic and economic leverage. To make an "offshore"<sup>120</sup> processing model work, the U.S. needs to assure the cooperation of key gateway countries like Guatemala, Mexico, and Panama that have a choice between either facilitating or deterring illegal immigration through their borders. The U.S. has done so successfully before: Just as the EU persuaded Serbia to begin requiring visas from countries with high rates of asylum claims elsewhere in the EU like Cuba and India,<sup>121</sup> the U.S. likely pressured Belize to require visas from Venezuelans to close that route.<sup>122</sup>

Where cooperation from Latin American neighbors is not forthcoming, Congress can cut or hold back assistance, as it did in 2024 with El Salvador, Guatemala, and Honduras "until the State Department certifies that each government is cooperating with the U.S. to counter drug trafficking and human smuggling, and working to facilitate the return, repatriation, and reintegration of migrants arriving at the U.S. southern border."<sup>123</sup> Just as the EU is giving hundreds of millions of euros to Tunisia and Libya to restrict illegal emigration from their territories, the U.S. should expect more cooperation from the billions it spends on aid and investment in Latin America.

If persuasion and economic assistance fail, tariffs on trade are another option. Visa sanctions can also be used as leverage to induce countries to take back their nationals who are already living illegally in the U.S.<sup>124</sup> Under the Immigration and Nationality Act, the Secretary of State can order consular officers to stop issuing visas to citizens of a country that "denies, or unreasonably delays accepting an alien who is a citizen, subject, national, or resident of that country."<sup>125</sup>

#### Recommendations for the Administration and Congress

To restore national sovereignty over immigration policy, the Administration should:

• **Pull out** of the international Geneva Convention on refugees and asylum and redesign U.S. immigration policies to prioritize U.S. interests, eliminating loopholes that encourage frivolous and fraudulent asylum claims.

- **Negotiate and implement** Safe Third Country Agreements with countries from Mexico to Colombia, creating an Americas version of the European Union's Dublin Regulations. The government must enforce it through both foreign aid and, if necessary, sanctions.
- **Set** an annual combined cap of asylum and refugee applications, taking into account the number of pending applications, that achieves a manageable annual caseload. Factors to determine "manageable" should include thorough vetting, time for advance notice to state and local jurisdictions, and adequate infrastructure and ability to assimilate the new population.

To adapt asylum policy from the 1950s to the 21st century, Congress should:

- **Amend** immigration law to expressly state that refugee protection (and its corollary, asylum) can only be granted to applicants claiming persecution by their government on account of their race, religion, nationality, or political opinion, not "membership of a particular social group."
- **Amend** immigration law to prohibit illegal border crossers from pursuing asylum. Limit such requests from land crossers to land ports of entry.
- **Pass** legislation stating that an alien is not eligible for U.S. asylum if he did not seek such protection in a traversed safe country, if he was already safely settled in a third country, or if he can safely relocate in his home country.

### Conclusion

The U.S. refugee and asylum processes were created in a completely different era and no longer serves the national interest. Rather than adding to the already confusing law and procedure, the entire approach must be redesigned to create a credible refugee system that removes the possibility of gaming it to migrate for economic purposes. Economic migration, as with family migration, remains a congressional duty to regulate. Once a new refugee and asylum regime that places American interests over globalism is enacted, the executive branch must enforce those laws without circumventing them to achieve political aims.

### Endnotes

- 1. End Wokeness, "Only suicidal civilizations would allow this to go on," X, August 21, 2023, https://x.com/EndWokeness/ status/1693633012599046601?lang=en (accessed March 17, 2025).
- Elon Musk, "Went to the Eagle Pass border crossing to see what's really going on," X, September 28, 2023, https://x.com/elonmusk/ status/1707565081750290910 (accessed March 24, 2025).
- 3. Alfred Sauvy, "Trois Mondes, Une Planète" (Three Worlds, One Planet), L'Observateur, August 14, 1952.
- 4. Washington Post-ABC News poll, September 15–20, 2023, https://www.washingtonpost.com/tablet/2023/09/24/sept-15-20-2023-washington-postabc-news-poll/ (accessed October 4, 2023).
- 5. Lora Ries, "Rising from the Ashes: Principles and Policies for a New American Immigration System," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3848, December 3, 2024, https://www.heritage.org/border-security/report/rising-the-ashes-principles-and-policies-new-american-immigration-system.
- United Nations, Convention and Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees, 1951, https://www.unhcr.org/us/media/convention-and-protocolrelating-status-refugees (accessed March 17, 2025), and United Nations, Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees, 1967, https://www.ohchr.org/en/ instruments-mechanisms/instruments/protocol-relating-status-refugees (accessed March 17, 2025).
- 7. United Nations, 1951 Refugee Convention and 1967 Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees, https://www.unhcr.org/media/1951-refugee-convention-and-1967-protocol-relating-status-refugees (accessed March 17, 2025).
- 8. United Nations, Convention and Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees.
- 9. United Nations, "Directive 2011/95/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 13 December 2011," *Official Journal of the European Union*, L 337/9, December 20, 2011, https://www.refworld.org/legal/reglegislation/council/2011/en/84781 (accessed March 17, 2025).
- 10. Lora Ries, "Should America Continue to Accept Asylum Seekers? No," *The Ripon Forum*, Vol. 57, No. 3 (June 2023), https://riponsociety.org/article/ should-america-continue-to-accept-asylum-seekers-no-americas-refugee-policy-is-unrecognizable-and-it-is-time-to-course-correct/ (accessed March 17, 2025).
- 11. The American Presidency Project, Documents, "Special Message to the Senate Transmitting the Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees," August 1, 1968, https://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/documents/special-message-the-senate-transmitting-the-protocol-relating-the-status-refugees (accessed March 17, 2025).
- 12. Russell Feingold, "Donald Trump Can Unilaterally Withdraw from Treaties Because Congress Abdicated Responsibility," NBC News, May 7, 2018, https://www.nbcnews.com/think/opinion/donald-trump-can-unilaterally-withdraw-treaties-because-congress-abdicated-responsibility-ncna870866 (accessed March 17, 2025).
- 13. Board of Immigration Appeals, *Matter of Villalta in Deportation Proceedings*, Interim Decision No. 3126, February 14, 1990, https://www.justice.gov/sites/default/files/eoir/legacy/2012/08/14/3126.pdf (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 14. 8 U.S. Code § 1158.
- 15. 8 U.S. Code § 1101: A refugee is "any person who is outside any country of such person's nationality or, in the case of a person having no nationality, is outside any country in which such person last habitually resided, and who is unable or unwilling to return to, and is unable or unwilling to avail himself or herself of the protection of, that country because of persecution or a well-founded fear of persecution on account of race, religion, nationality, membership in a particular social group, or political opinion."
- 16. The "Travaux Préparatoires" (drafting histories) of the 1951 U.N. Refugee Convention "([merely say] that the Swedish delegation recommended it and it was adopted unanimously). It seems to have been intended to cover kulaks and small businessmen and ousted aristocrats who were not involved in political activity and were not necessarily targeted by the Communists because of race, religion, or nationality." Mark Krikorian, "Time to Withdraw from the U.N. Refugee Treaty," Center for Immigration Studies, July 28, 2021, https://cis.org/Oped/Time-Withdraw-UN-Refugee-Treaty (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 17. See, for example, Ted Kim, "Updated Procedures for Determination of Initial Jurisdiction over Asylum Applications Filed by Unaccompanied Alien Children," U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services, Memorandum to All Asylum Office Staff, May 28, 2013, https://www.uscis.gov/sites/default/files/ document/foia/Legal\_standards\_governing\_Asylum\_claims\_and\_issues\_related\_to\_the\_adjudication\_of\_children.pdf (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 18. Krikorian, "Time to Withdraw from the U.N. Refugee Treaty."
- 19. U.S. Department of Homeland Security, Notice of Proposed Rulemaking, "Circumvention of Legal Pathways," *Federal Register*, Vol. 88, No. 36 (February 23, 2023), p. 11704, https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2023/02/23/2023-03718/circumvention-of-lawful-pathways (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 20. Krikorian, "Time to Withdraw from the U.N. Refugee Treaty."
- 21. U.S. Department of State, "Report to Congress on Proposed Refugee Admissions for Fiscal Year 2024," November 3, 2023, https://www.state.gov/ report-to-congress-on-proposed-refugee-admissions-for-fiscal-year-2024/ (accessed March 18, 2025).

- 22. Several sub-regional agreements on migration in Latin America and the Caribbean allow easier, or even visa-free, movement between some countries, such as the Mercosur Residence Agreement, the Andean Community's Migration Statute, and Central American Free Mobility Agreement.
- Andrew Selee et al., "In a Dramatic Shift, the Americas Have Become a Leading Migration Destination," Migration Policy Institute, April 11, 2023, https:// www.migrationpolicy.org/article/latin-america-caribbean-immigration-shift (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 24. Todd Bensman, Overrun: How Joe Biden Unleashed the Greatest Border Crisis in U.S. History (New York and Tennessee: Bombardier Books, 2024).
- 25. Ries, "Should America Continue to Accept Asylum Seekers? No."
- 26. Selee et al., "In a Dramatic Shift, the Americas Have Become a Leading Migration Destination," p. 7.
- 27. Simon Hankinson, "A Venezuelan Man of Mystery Helps Tell Story of America's Open Border," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, October 12, 2022, https://www.heritage.org/immigration/commentary/venezuelan-man-mystery-helps-tell-story-americas-open-border.
- 28. Kelly M. Greenhill, Weapons of Mass Migration: Forced Displacment, Coercion and Foreign Policy (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 2010).
- 29. U.S. Department of Homeland Security, "Migrant Protection Protocols," January 24, 2019, https://www.dhs.gov/news/2019/01/24/migrant-protectionprotocols#:-:text=The%20Migrant%20Protection%20Protocols%20(MPP,of%20their%20immigration%20proceedings%2C%20where (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 30. The Heritage Foundation, Oversight Project, "Tracking Movement of Illegal Aliens From NGOs to the U.S. Interior," December 5, 2022, https://www. heritage.org/the-oversight-project/securing-americas-borders/tracking-movement-illegal-aliens-ngos-the-us.
- 31. Selee et al., "In a Dramatic Shift, the Americas Have Become a Leading Migration Destination," p. 4.
- 32. Diana Roy, "Crossing the Darién Gap: Migrants Risk Death on the Journey to the U.S.," Council on Foreign Relations, July 22, 2024, https://www.cfr.org/ article/crossing-darien-gap-migrants-risk-death-journey-us (accessed March 7, 2025).
- 33. Geopolitical Futures, "Northbound Migration Through the Darien Gap," December 20, 2024, https://geopoliticalfutures.com/northbound-migrationthrough-the-darien-gap/ (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 34. Selee et al., "In a Dramatic Shift, the Americas Have Become a Leading Migration Destination," p. 4.
- Patrick J. McDonnell and Jorge Pobletel, "Haitians in Chile: Rough Going for Many Prompts Large-Scale Migration Toward U.S.," *Los Angeles Times*, October 1, 2021, https://www.latimes.com/world-nation/story/2021-10-01/chile-haitians-migration#:-:text=At%20the%20end%20of%20 2020, districts%2C%200ften%20in%20cramped%20housing (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 36. U.S. Department of Homeland Security, "Termination of the Migrant Protection Protocols," memorandum from Alejandro Mayorkas to Tae D. Johnson et al., October 29, 2021, https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/2022-01/21\_1029\_mpp-termination-memo.pdf (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 37. Immigration and Nationality Act, Section 235(b)(2)(C).
- 38. U.S. Department of Homeland Security, "Migrant Protection Protocols."
- 39. Suzanne Monyak, "US Moves to Expand Agreement with Canada on Asylum-Seekers," *Roll Call*, March 24, 2023, https://rollcall.com/2023/03/24/us-moves-to-expand-agreement-with-canada-on-asylum-seekers/ (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 40. "Agreement Between the United States of America and Guatemala," July 26, 2019, Treaties and Other International Acts Series, 19-1115.
- 41. Transactional Records Access Clearinghouse, "Record Number of New Immigration Court Cases Arrive in August; Destinations for Asylum Seekers Shifting," September 20, 2023, https://trac.syr.edu/reports/729/ (accessed September 29, 2023).
- 42. U.S. Department of Homeland Security, "Guidelines for the Enforcement of Civil Immigration Law," memorandum from Alejandro Mayorkas, Secretary, to Tae D. Johnson et al., September 30, 2021, https://www.ice.gov/doclib/news/guidelines-civilimmigrationlaw.pdf (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 43. Transactional Records Access Clearinghouse, "Immigration Court Asylum Backlog," https://trac.syr.edu/phptools/immigration/asylumbl/ (accessed November 18, 2024).
- 44. Elizabeth Jacobs, "Affirmative Asylum Backlog Exceeds One Million for the First Time," Center for Immigration Studies, July 26, 2024, https://cis.org/ Jacobs/Affirmative-Asylum-Backlog-Exceeds-One-Million-First-Time (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 45. Noah Schofield and Amanda Yap, "Refugees: 2023," Office of Homeland Security Statistics, November 2024, https://ohss.dhs.gov/sites/default/ files/2024-11/2024\_1108\_ohss\_refugee\_annual\_flow\_report\_2023.pdf (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 46. Julia Ainsley and Abigail Williams, "U.S. to Set Up Processing Centers for Migrants in Central and South America," NBC News, April 27, 2023, https:// www.nbcnews.com/politics/immigration/biden-us-processing-centers-migrants-guatemala-colombia-rcna81751 (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 47. U.S. Department of Homeland Security, "Termination of the Migrant Protection Protocols," memorandum from Alejandro Mayorkas to Tae D. Johnson et al.
- 48. U.S. Embassy in Costa Rica, "Los Angeles Declaration on Migration and Protection in Guatemala," *Fact Sheet*, May 7, 2024, https://cr.usembassy.gov/third-ministerial-meeting-los-angeles-declaration-migration-protection-guatemala/ (accessed March 25, 2025).
- 49. U.S. Customs and Border Protection, "Nationwide Encounters," https://www.cbp.gov/newsroom/stats/nationwide-encounters (accessed March 18, 2025).

- 50. Ibid.
- 51. Ira Mehlman, "The Story Behind Mexico's Effort to Rescue Biden from His Own Border Crisis," Federation for American Immigration Reform, January 20, 2025, https://www.fairus.org/news/executive/story-behind-mexicos-effort-rescue-biden-his-own-border-crisis (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 52. Eurostat, "Asylum Applications–Annual Statistics," https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php?title=Asylum\_statistics&oldid=558844 (accessed November 18, 2024).
- 53. Ibid.
- 54. News release, "Over Half a Million Asylum Applications in EU+ Countries, in the First Half of 2023," European Union Agency for Asylum, September 5, 2023, https://euaa.europa.eu/news-events/over-half-million-asylum-applications-eu-countries-first-half-2023 (accessed March, 2025).
- 55. Tamás Orbán, "Only 1 in 6 Migrants with Deportation Orders Is Deported," The European Conservative, October 20, 2023, https://europeanconservative. com/articles/news/only-1-in-6-migrants-with-deportation-orders-is-deported/ (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 56. European Union Agency for Asylum, "EU+ Asylum Applications Decrease by 11% in 2024, and Some Changing Trends Established," March 3, 2025, https://euaa.europa.eu/news-events/eu-asylum-applications-decrease-11-percent-in-2024 (accessed March 21, 2025).
- 57. Nicolas Poivreau-Monti, "Panel Transcript: Asylum in the U.S. and Europe," Center for Immigration Studies, January 17, 2024, https://cis.org/Transcript/ Panel-Transcript-Asylum-US-and-Europe (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 58. United Nations, "Regulation (EU) No. 604/2013 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 26 June 2013..." Article 13, https://www.refworld. org/legal/reglegislation/council/2013/en/14874 (accessed March 18, 2025). Article 13 states that: "Where it is established, on the basis of proof or circumstantial evidence...that an applicant has irregularly crossed the border into a Member State by land, sea or air having come from a third country, the Member State thus entered shall be responsible for examining the application for international protection." For Germany, see International Organization for Migration, *World Migration Report*, Chapter 3: "Migration and Migrants: Regional Dimensions and Developments," 2024, https:// worldmigrationreport.iom.int/what-we-do/world-migration-report-2024-chapter-3/europe (accessed March 18, 2025), and "Germany Still Most Desired EU Destination for Migrants of All Backgrounds," InfoMigrants, January 13, 2022, https://www.infomigrants.net/en/post/37854/germany-stillmost-desired-eu-destination-for-migrants-of-all-backgrounds (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 59. European Union, "Dublin II Regulation," EUR-Lex, https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=legissum:I33153 (accessed January 30, 2025).
- 60. Barbie Latza Nadeau et al., "7,000 People Arrive on Italian Island of 6,000 as Migrant Crisis Overwhelms Lampedusa," CNN, September 15, 2023, https://www.cnn.com/2023/09/15/europe/italy-lampedusa-migrant-crisis-intl/index.html (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 61. "France Says 'No' to Marseille-Bound Migrant Rescue Ship," *The Local*, September 25, 2018, https://www.thelocal.fr/20180925/france-says-no-to-request-by-migrant-rescue-ship-to-dock-in-marseille (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 62. "Migrant Rescue Ship Docks in French Port Amid Rift with Italy," NBC News, November 11, 2022, https://www.nbcnews.com/news/world/french-italian-fight-puts-deal-helping-migrants-peril-rcna56715 (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 63. News release, "Migration Policy: Council Reaches Agreement on Key Asylum and Migration Laws," European Council, June 8, 2023, https://www. consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2023/06/08/migration-policy-council-reaches-agreement-on-key-asylum-and-migration-laws/ (accessed February 7, 2024).
- 64. In 2023, these countries were Bosnia and Herzegovina, India, Moldova, Nepal, North Macedonia, Serbia, Tunisia, and Vietnam.
- 65. "EU Members Sign Deal to Overhaul Asylum Procedures," Al Jazeera, June 9, 2023, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2023/6/9/eu-members-sign-deal-to-overhaul-migration-procedures (accessed March 21, 2025).
- 66. Victor Marsai, "Panel Transcript: Asylum in the U.S. and Europe," Center for Immigration Studies, January 17, 2024, https://cis.org/Transcript/Panel-Transcript-Asylum-US-and-Europe (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 67. Patryk Ignaszczak, "The Asylum and Immigration System of the European Union: De Lege Lata and de Lege Ferenda—from the Dublin III Regulation to Enforced Solidarity," Ordo Iuris Institute for Legal Culture, 2023, https://ordoiuris.hr/wp-content/uploads/2024/04/Asylum-migration\_Pact.pdf (accessed March 18, 2025).
- David Frost, "Britain Cannot Sustain These Immigration Levels," *The Daily Telegraph*, November 28, 2024, https://www.telegraph.co.uk/ news/2024/11/28/britain-cannot-sustain-immigration-levels-ons-home-office/ (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 69. The Migration Observatory, "Net Migration to the UK," December 2, 2024, https://migrationobservatory.ox.ac.uk/resources/briefings/long-terminternational-migration-flows-to-and-from-the-uk/ (accessed January 6, 2025).
- 70. Nigel Farage, "The Public Have Been Lied to by Tories and Labour Alike on Immigration," *The Daily Telegraph*, November 29, 2024, https://www. telegraph.co.uk/news/2024/11/29/public-lied-to-by-tories-labour-alike-immigration/ (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 71. Frost, "Britain Cannot Sustain These Immigration Levels."
- 72. Philip Loft and Philip Brien, "The UK Aid Budget and Support for Refugees in the UK, 2022 to 2024," U.K. Parliament, House of Commons Library *Research Briefing*, December 12, 2024, https://commonslibrary.parliament.uk/research-briefings/cbp-9663/ (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 73. Patrick O'Flynn, "The UK's Immigration Impotence," *The Spectator*, August 11, 2023, https://www.spectator.co.uk/article/the-uk-s-immigration-impotence/ (accessed October 4, 2023).

74. Ibid.

- 75. Matthew Paris, "Why 'Safe Routes' to Asylum Can't Work," *The Spectator*, March 11, 2023, https://www.spectator.co.uk/article/why-safe-routes-to-asylum-cant-work/ (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 76. Katy Balls, "Why Small Boats Are an Election Issue," *The Spectator*, March 11, 2023, https://www.spectator.co.uk/article/why-small-boats-are-a-big-election-issue/ (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 77. Sunak took office in October 2022.
- 78. U.K. Parliament, "Illegal Migration Act 2023," Parliamentary Bills, September 11, 2023, https://bills.parliament.uk/bills/3429 (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 79. Karla Adam, "U.K. Seeks to Send Migrants to Rwanda, an Extreme Plan Others Could Copy," *The Washington Post*, August 11, 2023, https://www. washingtonpost.com/world/2023/08/11/uk-migration-rwanda-stop-the-boats/ (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 80. In June 2022, the planned first deportation flight was blocked by the European Court of Human Rights. In November 2023, the U.K. Supreme Court ruled the Rwanda plan unlawful. In early December, Prime Minister Rishi Sunak signed another deal with Rwanda to try to address the issues that led to the legal defeat, and Parliament voted to affirm Rwanda as a safe third country.
- 81. Sam Francis, "Starmer Confirms Rwanda Deportation Plan 'Dead,'" BBC, July 6, 2024, https://www.bbc.com/news/articles/cz9dn8erg3zo (accessed March 18, 2025).
- News release, "UK Illegal Migration Bill: UN Refugee Agency and UN Human Rights Office Warn of Profound Impact on Human Rights and International Refugee Protection System," U.N. High Commissioner for Refugees, July 18, 2023, https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2023/07/ukillegal-migration-bill-un-refugee-agency-and-un-human-rights-office-warn (accessed March 18, 2025).
- Frances d'Emilio, "A Flotilla of Migrant Boats from Tunisia Overwhelms an Italian Island and Tests Meloni's Policy," AP News, September 13, 2023, https://apnews.com/article/migration-italy-lampedusa-tunisia-13dcddbf52a66575c1aebddeaa644fa7 (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 84. Nicole Winfield, "41 Dead in Migrant Shipwreck According to 4 Survivors Who Set Off from Tunisia," AP News, August 10, 2023, https://apnews.com/article/italy-migration-eu-tunisia-smuggling-shipwreck-2f34218d67f1eff36189be7e75d9a9c0?user\_ email=2aab676cd9dbd628c74bc2a654ca80becd6259495d56c843274a940110d0e9b5&utm\_medium=Morning\_Wire&utm\_source=Sailthru&utm\_ campaign=Morning%20Wire\_August%2010\_2023&utm\_term=Morning%20Wire%20Subscribers (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 85. Anthony Faiola, Zoeann Murphy, and Stefano Pitrelli, "Italy's Plan to Detain Migrants in Albania Hits First Legal Obstacle," *The Washington Post*, October 16, 2024, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2024/10/16/italy-albania-migrant-center-meloni/ (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 86. Ibid.
- 87. Nicholas Farrell, "Europe Is Watching Giorgia Meloni and Her Migration Strategy," *The Spectator*, October 22, 2024, https://thespectator.com/topic/ europe-watching-giorgia-meloni-migration-strategy/ (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 88. These agreements generally involve Italian investment and aid in exchange for countries such as Tunisia and Libya making it harder for migrants to use them as transit points. They can do this by discouraging, detaining, or deporting migrants back to their home countries—usually in sub-Saharan Africa.
- 89. Ibid.
- 90. Katya Hoyer, "How Will Brussels Respond to Germany's Immigration Crackdown?" *The Spectator*, September 11, 2024, https://thespectator.com/topic/ brussels-react-immigration-crackdown-germany/ (accessed March 24, 2025).
- 91. Eurostat, "Statistics Explained: Asylum Applications–Annual Statistics," Highlights, https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index. php?title=Asylum\_applications\_-\_annual\_statistics (accessed March 24, 2025).
- 92. Sertan Sanderson, "Germany Takes in Highest Number of Afghan Refugees in EU, as Taliban 'Celebrate' Return," InfoMigrants, August 16, 2023, https://www.infomigrants.net/en/post/51142/germany-takes-in-highest-number-of-afghan-refugees-in-eu-as-taliban-celebrate-return (accessed March 24, 2025).
- Destatis.de, "Foreign Population by Place of Birth and Selected Citizenships," May 2, 2024, https://www.destatis.de/EN/Themes/Society-Environment/ Population/Migration-Integration/Tables/foreigner-place-of-birth.html (accessed March 21, 2025).
- 94. Allison Pearson, "JD Vance's Courageous Lecture on Migration Has Shamed Our Gutless Elites," *The Daily Telegraph*, February 18, 2025, https://www. telegraph.co.uk/news/2025/02/18/jd-vances-hard-truths-migration-shamed-europe/ (accessed March 24, 2025).
- 95. Bertrand Benoit, "Child's Stabbing Puts German Election Spotlight Back on Immigration," *The Wall Street Journal*, January 22, 2025, https://www.wsj. com/world/europe/childs-stabbing-puts-german-election-spotlight-back-on-immigration-842f9871?mod=e2tw (accessed March 24, 2025).
- 96. Robert Semonsen, "Germany: Nearly 2 Gang Rapes per Day in 2021; Half the Suspects Foreigners," The European Conservative, June 2, 2022, https:// europeanconservative.com/articles/news/germany-nearly-two-gang-rapes-per-day/ (accessed March 24, 2025).
- 97. Robert Semonsen, "Germany: Past 2 Decades Saw Proportion of Foreign Sex Offenders Rise Dramatically," The European Conservative, March 11, 2022, https://europeanconservative.com/articles/news/germany-past-2-decades-saw-proportion-of-foreign-sex-offenders-rise-dramatically/ (accessed March 24, 2025).
- 98. Ibid.

- "Faeser muß eingestehen: 'Es gibt mehr Ausländerkriminalität'" ("[Interior Minister Nancy] Faeser has to admit: 'More crime is committed by foreigners'"), Junge Freiheit, April 9, 2024, in German, https://jungefreiheit.de/politik/deutschland/2024/faeser-es-gibt-mehr-auslaenderkriminalitaetkriminalstatistik/ (accessed March 24, 2025).
- 100. Lucy Clarke-Billings, "What We Know About Suspected Car Attack in Munich," BBC News, February 14, 2025, https://www.bbc.com/news/articles/ cdry8xd47ylo (accessed March 25, 2025).
- 101. Benoit, "Child's Stabbing Puts German Election Spotlight Back on Immigration."
- 102. "Solingen Stabbing Ignites Fears of Resurgent Jihadism Targeting Germany," The Soufan Center Intelbrief, August 28, 2024, https://thesoufancenter. org/intelbrief-2024-august-28/ (accessed March 25, 2025), and "Knife Attack at Germany's 'Festival of Diversity' Kills Three, Wounds Others," France 24, August 24, 2024, https://www.france24.com/en/europe/20240824-knife-attack-at-germany-s-festival-of-diversity-kills-3-wounds-others (accessed March 25, 2025).
- 103. "6 Injured in a Knife Attack in the German City of Mannheim. Police Shot and Wounded the Assailant," AP News, May 31, 2024, https://apnews.com/ article/germany-mannheim-stabbing-ff85c4e21c43d4495374000d41fc0051 (accessed March 24, 2025).
- Bojan Pancevski, "Germany, Like U.S., Tries to Curb Surge in Asylum Seekers," The Wall Street Journal, November 10, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/ world/europe/germany-like-u-s-tries-to-curb-surge-in-asylum-seekers-c4c70d4e (accessed March 24, 2025).
- 105. Fanny Brodersen, "Germany Limits Cash Benefit Payments for Asylum-Seekers. Critics Say It's Designed to Curb Migration," AP News, May 13, 2024, https://apnews.com/article/germany-migration-payment-cards-asylum-seekers-fab2ea049b7d5244bfb0842e4e6f67c9 (accessed March 24, 2025).
- 106. Paul Kirby, "Germany Resumes Afghan Deportations After Mass Stabbing," BBC News, August 29, 2024, https://www.bbc.com/news/articles/ cewlzkq5x740 (accessed March 24, 2025).
- 107. "Germany Expands Border Controls to Curb Irregular Migration and Extremism Risks," AP News, September 9, 2024, https://apnews.com/article/ germany-border-controls-migration-extremism-2f66ce42140309e9141216cd927e3f11 (accessed March 24, 2025).
- 108. Bojan Pancevski, "Germany, Like U.S., Tries to Curb Surge in Asylum Seekers," The Wall Street Journal, November 10, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/ world/europe/germany-like-u-s-tries-to-curb-surge-in-asylum-seekers-c4c70d4e (accessed February 7, 2024).
- 109. Chris Lunday, "Merz Vows Migration Crackdown on Day 1 as German Chancellor," Politico, January 23, 2025, https://www.politico.eu/article/germany-friedrich-merz-cdu-migration-crackdown-day-one-chancellor/ (accessed March 18, 2025).
- Alex Reilly, "Australian Politics Explainer: The MV Tampa and the Transformation of Asylum-Seeker Policy," The Conversation, April 26, 2017, https:// theconversation.com/australian-politics-explainer-the-mv-tampa-and-the-transformation-of-asylum-seeker-policy-74078 (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 111. University of New South Wales, "Offshore Processing: An Overview," Factsheet, last updated August 2021, https://www.kaldorcentre.unsw.edu.au/ sites/kaldorcentre.unsw.edu.au/files/factsheet\_offshore\_processing\_overview.pdf (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 112. Alison Rorke, "Australia to Deport Boat Asylum Seekers to Pacific Islands," The Guardian, August 13, 2012, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2012/ aug/13/australia-asylum-seekers-pacific-islands (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 113. Paris, "Why 'Safe Routes' to Asylum Can't Work."
- 114. U.N. High Commissioner for Refugees, "South-East Asia Mixed Maritime Movements, April–June 2015," https://www.unhcr.org/media/unhcr-reportirregular-maritime-movements-south-east-asia-january-june-2014 (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 115. Refugee Council of Australia, "Offshore Processing Statistics," October 16, 2024, https://www.refugeecouncil.org.au/operation-sovereign-bordersoffshore-detention-statistics/2/ (accessed January 10, 2025).
- 116. Though Australia's offshore program is effective, the country must also deal with those claiming asylum from within the country, having arrived legally on visas. These "protection visas" are a problem the Australians have yet to solve and are beyond the scope of this Special Report.
- 117. Ben Doherty and Eden Gillespie, "Australia to Move Last Refugee from Offshore Processing on Nauru—But Its Cruelty and Cost Are Not Over," The Guardian, June 23, 2023, https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2023/jun/24/australia-to-move-last-refugee-from-offshore-processing-on-nauru-but-its-cruelty-and-cost-is-not-over (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 118. Ben Doherty and Paul Karp, "Number of Asylum Seekers on Nauru Jumps as Australia Transfers 37 People Who Arrived by Boat," The Guardian, June 4, 2024, https://www.theguardian.com/world/article/2024/jun/04/number-of-asylum-seekers-on-nauru-jumps-as-australia-transfers-37-people-who-arrived-by-boat (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 119. Refugee Council of Australia, "Offshore Processing Statistics."
- 120. "Offshore" meaning not necessarily overseas, but outside the U.S., such as in Mexico or Guatemala.
- 121. Jovana Gec, "For Cuban Asylum Seekers, Options Dwindle After Serbia Slaps Restrictions on Visas to Curb Migration," AP News, July 13, 2023, https://apnews.com/article/serbia-cuba-migration-visas-eu-asylum-92e12f6d5bc0970edee2aa356c9daf32?user\_ email=2aab676cd9dbd628c74bc2a654ca80becd6259495d56c843274a940110d0e9b5&utm\_medium=Morning\_Wire&utm\_source=Sailthru&utm\_ campaign=MorningWire\_July13\_2023&utm\_term=Morning%20Wire%20Subscribers (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 122. "Belize to Impose Visa Requirement for Nationals from Three Countries," Loop Caribbean News, January 27, 2022, https://caribbean.loopnews.com/ content/belize-impose-visa-requirement-nationals-three-countries (accessed February 6, 2024).

- 123. Rachel Oswald, "Diaz-Balart Puts Stamp on Latin America Programs in Spending Bill," Roll Call, July 5, 2023, https://rollcall.com/2023/07/05/diazbalart-puts-stamp-on-latin-america-programs-in-spending-bill/ (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 124. David Shortell, "US to Sanction 4 Countries for Refusing Deportations," CNN, August 24, 2017, https://www.cnn.com/2017/08/23/politics/trump-visasanctions-immigration/index.html (accessed March 18, 2025).
- 125. Immigration and Nationality Act, Section 243(d).

